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The Planning Inspectorate 

3/26 Hawk Wing 

Temple Quay House 

2 The Square 

Temple Quay 

Bristol      

BS1 6PN 
 

 

Dear Sirs 

 

The 2012 Household Projections (HP) were published on 27 February 2015 and 

provide a trend based projection for future household growth over the 25 years from 

2012. They are based principally on the 2012-based Sub-national Population 

Projections (‘2012 SNPP’) (which cover the same projection period) and utilise 

household formation assumptions (‘headship rates’) from the 2011 Census and the 

UK Labour Force Survey.  

 

Critically, both the 2012 HP and the 2012 SNPP project forward recent past trends. 

The 2012 SNPP projects forward migration and natural change trends from the last 6 

years (2007 to 2012). The 2012 HP, whilst utilising Census data dating back to 1971, 

has been significantly and demonstrably affected by the economic climate at the 

time of the 2011 Census.  

 

The extent to which these projections are appropriate for understanding future 

population and household growth depends, almost entirely, on the extent to which 

the trends that they project are reasonable reflections of what might happen in the 

future. There are a number of reasons why this might not be the case. In the case of 

2012 HP, the 2011 Census data used in the headship rates was recorded in the 

middle of the deepest and longest recession since the Second World War. In the 

case of the 2012 SNPP, over the six years to 2012 the Council has delivered 3,623 

against a requirement / needs for 4,025 (402 fewer than required). If an average 

household size of 2.3 persons per households is used (the average household size in 

Herefordshire in 2012) this equates to almost 900 persons (once a vacancy rate is 

accounted for (3%)) of population and consequent household growth lost due to 

under-delivery of housing. 

 

The Planning Practice Guidance1 recognises that factors affecting local 

demography may not be captured by past trends and therefore past trends might 

not be an appropriate reflection of future needs. In this case the PPG recommends 

                                                 
1 Reference ID: 2a-015 
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